
Planning Commission Meeting Minutes 
 Tuesday, February 9, 2021 
 
 

Planning Commission Members in Attendance (Attending via Zoom): Trevor Wood, Art 
Adcock, Kylie Lance, Kody Curtis, Drew Hoffman and BreAnna Nixon.  
Other’s in Attendance (Attending Via Zoom): City Manager Ben Reeves, and Community 
Development Director Jason Bond.  
WELCOME 
Commission Chair Wood called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. 
INVOCATION/INSPIRATION THOUGHT 
Commissioner Curtis offered an invocation.  
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Mr. Bond led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
PUBLIC FORUM 
Commission Chair Wood opened the Public Forum at 7:03 p.m. Mr. Bond read the comment 
received regarding requirements for Drive in Restaurants (See Attachment ‘A’). Commissioner 
Chair Wood closed the Public Forum at 7:05 p.m. 
DISCUSSION & POSSIBLE ACTION 
Public Hearing- Rezone of City Hall Property 
The Planning Commission will hold a Public Hearing to review a proposal to rezone 
approximately 5.97 acres located at approximately 65 W. 100 S. including parcels: 09:065:0008, 
09:065:0006, 09:065:0001, 09:065:0002, 09:065:0007, and 09:068:0026. The proposed rezone 
is from the R-8 residential and Commercial Business District (CBD) zones to the Public Facility 
(PF) zone.   

Mr. Reeves shared a presentation regarding the two proposed rezones to the Public Facility 
(PF) zone (See Attachment ‘B’). He outlined the proposed new City Hall including its orientation 
on the lot. He also showed proposed renditions of the City Center. He explained that the zoning 
in the historic area of town has never been updated.  
Mr. Reeves also outlined the proposed zone change for the property near Highland Drive to a 
Public Facility zone. He explained that the purpose of this rezone is to facilitate reconfiguration 
of the intersection to the North at Canyon Road and Highland Drive. He expounded that there is 
a billboard in the way of this reconfiguration that is currently located in a residential zone. This 
rezone would allow the City to help this property owner move the billboard to the south. Mr. 
Reeves clarified that the billboard would be moved to a future residential zoning. Which would 
allow the future residents of this area to know of the billboard upfront prior to building there.  
Public Hearing: 
Commission Chair Wood opened the Public Hearing at 7:13 p.m. Mr. Bond read a comment 
received regarding this rezone (See Attachment ‘C’). Commission Chair Wood closed the Public 
Hearing at 7:13 p.m. 
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Commissioner Curtis asked when the new City Hall will be constructed. Mr. Reeves answered 
that there is a contractor on board for the project, as well as funding in place and it is anticipated 
that the groundbreaking will take place in the Spring. Commissioner Wood asked what the 
purpose of the rezone is? Mr. Bond explained that Public Facility zoning is appropriate for civic 
uses such as the City Hall. The rezoning is essentially aligning the appropriate zoning with the 
building.  
Mr. Reeves addressed questions received regarding this rezone. He explained that curb and 
gutter will be installed along Center Street and 100 S. He stated that the intent is to maintain as 
much of the open grass space behind the old City Hall as possible.  
Commissioner Wood asked if the existing buildings will be removed? Mr. Reeves explained that 
the Seniors and Veterans will continue using their current buildings during construction and will 
move to the new building once complete. The intent of the City is to tear down the old City Hall 
and Senior Center once the building is complete.  
Motion: Commissioner Lance motioned to forward a positive recommendation to the City 
Council that the City-owned property in the core area be rezoned from R-8 Residential and 
Central Business District (CBD) to Public Facilities (PF). Commissioner Adcock seconded.  
Roll Call: 
Commissioner Wood  Aye 
Commissioner Nixon  Aye 
Commissioner Hoffman  Aye 
Commissioner Curtis  Aye 
Commissioner Adcock Aye 
Commissioner Lance  Aye 
The motion was passed unanimously 6 to 0.  
Public Hearing- Rezone of Property Near Highland Drive 
The Planning Commission will hold a Public Hearing to review a proposal to rezone 
approximately 9.93 acres located west of Highland Drive, comprising the following parcel 
numbers: 41:977:0001, 32:017:0151, 32:017:0150, 32:017:147, 32:017:0146, 32:017:0143. The 
proposed rezone is from the R-10 PUD and R-15 PUD residential zones to the Public Facility 
(PF) zone.  

Commission Chair Wood opened the Public Hearing at 7:25 p.m. there were no comments, so 
he closed the Public Hearing at 7:25 p.m.  
Commissioner Adcock asked if this rezone would have any adverse effect on property owners? 
Mr. Reeves described that this rezone could arguably increase the value of property near the 
current billboard and could diminish property value near the future homes in the South. Mr. 
Bond clarified that the billboard relocation would not affect values of existing residences. Mr. 
Reeves explained that these areas near the future billboard location have not been parceled; no 
homes are currently being built there.  
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Commissioner Hoffman stated that code has certain requirements for the relocation of 
billboards. He asked if this billboard would meet these requirements? Mr. Bond explained that 
all the information still needs to be gathered, but it will be reviewed by the code to ensure that it 
meets the requirements. Mr. Reeves outlined a new State Bill (SB61) which if passed, would 
usurp city code regarding billboards.  
Motion: Commissioner Lance motioned to forward a positive recommendation to the City 
Council that the property between Highland Drive and Interstate I-15 be rezoned from R-15 
Residential PUD and R-10 Residential PUD to Public Facilities (PF). Commissioner Curtis 
seconded.  
Roll Call: 
Commissioner Lance  Aye 
Commissioner Adcock Aye 
Commissioner Curtis  Aye 
Commissioner Hoffman Aye 
Commissioner Nixon  Aye 
Commissioner Wood  Aye 
The motion passed unanimously 6 to 0. 
Proposed Parking Reduction for Drive in Restaurants  
The Planning Commission will review a proposed amendment to Santaquin City Code Title 10 
Chapter 48 Section 040 regarding the number of parking spaces required for a drive-in 
restaurant.  

Mr. Bond presented modified language regarding this code amendment (See Attachment ‘D’). 
He explained that the updated language would require a rate of 1 parking space per 4 seats: 
instead of basing the number of required parking stalls off design capacity. He noted that this is 
consistent with the parking requirements for family restaurants. Mr. Bond stated that this 
language should address the concern that parking would be reduced too much for drive-ins with 
additional seating. He clarified that the proposed language still says that drive-ins without 
seating would have to provide 8 parking stalls rather than the current 12. Mr. Bond explained 
that the intent of the ordinance is to remove barriers that may prevent future businesses from 
coming to town that are strictly drive-ins.  
Commissioner Wood stated that the new language makes more sense than the previous 
language. He asked the reasoning behind the switch from 12 parking stalls to 8. Mr. Bond 
answered that a simple analysis was done and 8 was suggested. Commissioner Lance 
suggested that extra parking for curbside pickup should be considered. Commissioner Curtis 
implied that more research is needed to foresee drive through businesses that may have a 
higher number of employees than 8.  
Commissioner Wood explained that he has researched neighboring City’s requirements, many 
whom tie the number of required parking spaces to the size of the building. He suggested that 
something like this be considered. Commissioner Curtis agreed with this. Commissioner Lance  
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stated that she wants to be cognizant and careful in the decision. Commissioner Adcock 
suggested that a hybrid mix based upon square footage and seating be considered. He asked 
to see an example of how many stalls a drive through restaurant with seating would be required 
to have with the proposed language. Mr. Bond stated that a sample size parking assessment 
could be conducted.  
Commissioner Hoffman stated that he doesn’t know how imperative it is to change this code 
right away since the Planning Commission has the authority to reduce parking on a case-by-
case basis. Commissioner Wood indicated that he doesn’t want extra work to turn away 
potential businesses.   
Mr. Bond offered to provide more information for the Planning Commission at the next meeting.  
Motion: Commissioner Curtis motioned to table the proposed parking reduction for drive in 
restaurants. Commissioner Hoffman seconded.  
Roll Call:  
Commissioner Wood  Aye 
Commissioner Nixon  Aye 
Commissioner Hoffman Aye 
Commissioner Curtis  Aye 
Commissioner Adcock Aye 
Commissioner Lance  Aye 
The motioned passed unanimously 6 to 0. 
OTHER BUSINESS 
Approval of Meeting Minutes from 
January 26, 2021 
Motion: Commissioner Adcock motioned to approve the minutes from January 26, 2021. 
Commissioner Nixon seconded.  
Roll Call: 
Commissioner Wood  Aye 
Commissioner Nixon  Aye 
Commissioner Hoffman Aye 
Commissioner Curtis  Aye 
Commissioner Adcock Aye 
Commissioner Lance  Aye 
The motion passed unanimously 6 to 0. 
Mr. Bond provided some updates regarding planning projects within the City. He explained that 
regarding the general plan update, People Plus Place has been meeting with staff to work on  
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public outreach, etc.  He stated that they have established a general plan committee including 
residents around town. It is anticipated that the Committees first meeting would be Thursday 
February 18th. The Planning Commission and City Council will be included in the general plan 
update as well.  
Mr. Bond explained that Utah State University has been doing a visioning project for Santaquin 
City to generate ideas and use as a medium for their class projects. He informed the 
Commissioners that the presentation video will be posted on the City website if they would like 
to watch it.  
Mr. Bond stated that last year the City was awarded a grant $50,000 from Mountainland 
Associations for an active transportation plan. Parametric’s who will be doing the work to update 
an active transportation plan for the trails, recommended to have those interested to participate. 
He explained that some of the work Paramatric’s will be doing will be working directly with the 
Planning Commission. Residents who are interested will be invited to participate as well.   
ADJOURNMENT 
Commissioner Lance motioned to adjourn at 8:13 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
___________________________                                              __________________________            
Trevor Wood, Commission Chair                                               Kira Petersen, Deputy Recorder 
 



PUBLIC FORUM 
Dear Planning Commission Members, 

I am writing in response to the proposed amendment to minimum parking requirements for drive-in 
restaurants.  

In addition to parking space considerations, we have seen the problems associated with popular 
establishments and inadequate drive through capacity for years with our beloved Santa Queen and most 
recently with the hugely popular new Iceberg Drive Inn. Hopefully these problems will also be addressed 
and mitigated in the future, in order to enhance safety and reduce customer frustration. It is wonderful 
to live in a community with so many thriving businesses. 

What is confusing to me in this latest proposal is that the amended statute does not differentiate 
between drive in restaurants without seating and drive in restaurants with seating. Am I missing 
something? It seems like there is a huge difference between a business where no one stays to eat a 
meal and the majority of parking spaces will be used for quick pick ups and employee vehicles, versus a 
restaurant with seating inside as well. Although I would certainly agree that the 12 space minimum does 
seem somewhat onerous for a restaurant with no seating whatsoever, it seems that it would be 
inadequate for one with even a few tables. And transferring the parking burden to nearby businesses 
seems shortsighted and unfair. 

Thanks so much for your careful consideration of this matter, and all your hard work for our city. 

Sincerely, 

Jody Reid 

Planning Commission 2-9-2021
Attachment 'A'
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City Center Rezone Public Comment: 
My wife and I own the home at 160 S. Center St., Santaquin, and as such have a strong interest 
in the intentions of the Santaquin City Planning Commission regarding the construction of the 
new city hall on property adjacent to ours. I request the following questions be addressed during 
the meeting: 

1. What are the planned dimensions of the new structure, how tall and how close to our property
will the new building be?
2. Will property line surveys be conducted?
3. Are there plans for curb and gutter on Center St.?
4. What are the plans for storm drainage for the new structure?
5. Will the park/grass space to the south of the current City buildings be kept intact?
6. Are there plans for fencing around the proposed project?

Finally, how can we access the online open meeting at 7:00 pm on February 9? The notice 
fails to list that information. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

Roger Hiatt 
(801) 361-9918

What is the long range plan for the 3 remaining homes on Center St between 100 South and 200 South? 

Are there plans for the remaining park/lawn on the south and west side of the City Center block? 

Have you considered a park with splash pad? Similar to what Springville City has? 

Thank you for your response in advance. 
Roxanne Lamb 

Planning Commission 2-9-2021
Attachment 'C'



MEMO 

To: Planning Commission

From: Jason Bond, Community Development Director 

Date: February 5, 2021 

Re: Amendment to Parking Code Related to Drive-in Restaurant Requirements - UPDATE 
_________________________________________________________________________________________ 

It is proposed that the Planning Commission and City Council consider amending the code related to the 
parking requirement for drive-in restaurants (SCC 10.48.040).  The proposed amendment is as follows: 

Restaurants: 

Drive-in 

restaurants 

12 8 off street parking spaces or sufficient off street parking spaces to accommodate all 

patrons or customers based on design capacity a rate of 1 space per 4 seats, whichever is 

greater 

Family 

restaurants 
1 space per 4 seats 

Restaurants 

(dinner only) 
1 space per 2 seats 

Staff feels that the minimum number of required parking spaces required may be too high for drive-in 
restaurants especially when they do not even have a dine-in option for customers.  As economic development 
continues to happen in Santaquin, staff feels that this requirement could be onerous for future drive-in 
restaurants that may be interested in locating their business in Santaquin.  It is felt that this amendment is 
worth consideration.  

Staff Recommendation: It is recommended that the Planning Commission provide a recommendation to 
the City Council which would reduce the parking requirement for drive-in restaurants. 

Recommended motion: “Motion to recommend approval of a code amendment which will reduce the 
minimum number of required parking stalls for a drive-in restaurant.” 

Planning Commission 2-9-2021
Attachment 'D'


	2-9-2021 Planning Commission Meeting Minutes
	2-9-2021 Public Forum Comments
	Foothill Village Rezone & Billboard Relocation - Planning Commission 02_09_2021
	Planning Commission
	Slide Number 2
	Slide Number 3
	Slide Number 4
	Slide Number 5
	Slide Number 6
	Slide Number 7
	Slide Number 8
	Slide Number 9
	Slide Number 10
	Slide Number 11
	Questions
	Slide Number 13

	Public Comment City Center Rezone 2-9-2021
	PC MEMO - Amendment to Parking Ordinance (Drive-In Restaurant Requirements - UPDATE)

